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Madam President,

I have discussed the issue of morale with civil servants in the past. And it is obvious to me that this is a serious matter for them.

They are frequently criticized by the media and by other commentators – including some members of this Council – for being overpaid or overmanned. They are blamed for the budget deficit and for rising taxes, as if these things were their personal fault.

This is extremely unfair. Our individual civil servants did not invent the current system of conditions of service – they inherited them from the past.

They also inherited a tradition of pride in their work and a dedication to deliver high quality service. I strongly believe that those traditions are as important to Hong Kong’s future success as the rule of law, freedom of speech or low taxes. And if we want to keep those high standards, we have to pay for them.

However, there is something that everyone in the public sector must understand. And that is that the government has a duty to ensure that the public’s money is spent efficiently. The government has a fiduciary duty, and I think a constitutional duty – and many people would say a moral duty – to use our communal resources to benefit the community as a whole, not just a particular group.

This means the administration has a duty to ensure that the civil service is properly funded. It must be able to attract and keep good quality people to provide the high standards of service that we want.

But is does not mean that the government should tolerate over-spending or waste.

This motion asks the government not to corporatize departments, not to hire people on contracts or as temporary staff, not to outsource, and so on. But no responsible government can promise never to do those things. What if it’s in the community’s interest to outsource some work, or hire temporary staff?

The civil service’s morale is important, and its ability to perform its tasks to a high standard is essential. But the interests of public-sector employees cannot over-ride the interests of the rest of the population of Hong Kong – that’s unrealistic and unacceptable.

It certainly wouldn’t help promote public confidence or social prosperity, which this motion mentions.

The best way to maintain good morale among civil servants is to give them reassurance. In my experience, some of them may have unrealistic fears about future reforms. The best way forward is honest and open dialogue between the government and its employees – not a promise to maintain inefficient practices.

